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was, like the USA’s, 50% higher than in 1990,
with a smaller workforce. This is partly attribut-
able to the great number of jobs which has been
shed and outsourced so that today labor accounts
for 15% or less of industrial companies’ total
costs. But manufacturing overseas brings with it
extra costs, not just for transportation and inven-
tory, but also the (often hidden) social, political,
and security risks—“offshoring” has its down-
sides.

There is more hope at the European level. The
EU itself is moving, albeit slowly, in the “pro-
ductivity direction.” For it is emphasizing that to
be more productive, European funds (subsidies)
should go not to individual industries but rather
to broader efforts to promote innovation.
However, agreeing on common policies between
15 governments has proved difficult, and in May
2004 the number will rise to 25. Each of the 10
new members is eager to get its “fair share of the
pie,” while protecting its existing interests. That
never was a good productivity policy. Rather, all
should strive to increase the size of the pie.
However forlorn such a hope might sometimes
seem, there are at present more positive than
negative signs.

January 2004 

12–13 January
APO Secretary-General Takashi Tajima visited Vientiane, Laos, to attend the National
Roundtable Conference on Productivity organized by the Ministry of Industry and
Handicrafts and presented a speech at the inaugural session, which was also graced by Lao
Prime Minister Boun Nhang Vorachith and Minister for Industry and Handicrafts Onneua
Phommachanh (see front page for full report). During his stay in Laos, Mr. Tajima paid
courtesy calls on Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Foreign Affairs Somsavat
Lengsavad; Minister Onneua Phommachanh; Minister for Agriculture and Forestry Dr.
Siene Saphangthong; Lao Federation of Trade Unions’ Acting President Dr. Bosaykham
Vongdara; and President Kissana Vongsay of the Lao National Chamber of Commerce and
Industries.

21 January
In the morning, attended the opening session of the study meeting on “Enhancing Food
Certification Systems for Better Marketing,” APO Secretariat. In the afternoon, attended
the second meeting of the Green Productivity Advisory Committee (see page 8 for full
report). 

22 January
Received Dato’ Mustafa Mansur, President of the Federation of Malaysian Manufacturers,
who paid a courtesy visit to the Secretariat. Mr. Mustafa was in Tokyo to attend the Green
Productivity Advisory Committee meeting.

28 January 
Received Lao Deputy Prime Minister Bouasone Boupphavanh, who paid a courtesy visit to
the Secretariat. The Deputy Prime Minister was accompanied by Mr. Bounhap Shihapanya,
Deputy Director-General of the Secretariat, Office of the Party Central Committee; Mr.
Soukthavone Keola, Lao Ambassador to Japan, and Mr. Itsuo Hashimoto, the Japanese
Ambassador to Laos. 

From the
SECRETARY-GENERAL’S

schedule

Anthony C. Hubert is President of EuroJobs, an
organization he established to promote efforts to
raise the quality of working life and productivity in
Europe. He was formerly Secretary-General of the
European Associations of National Productivity
Organizations. He writes regularly for this column.

........ by A.C. Hubert

At left is Mr. Takashi Tajima and at far right is Deputy Prime Minister Bouasone Boupphavanh.
Ambassador Soukthavone Keola is seated next to the DPM
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